Maryland Home Improvement Commission
Public Business Meeting Minutes
DATE:



May 2, 2013
TIME:



10:00 a.m.

PLACE:


500 N. Calvert Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21202

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Francisco Acosta 





Marilyn Jumalon





Andrew Snyder






Joseph Tunney
MEMBERS ABSENT:
I. Jean White
OTHERS PRESENT:

Joel Jacobson, Assistant Attorney General




Helen Johnson, Assistant Executive Director





Keyonna Penick, Complaint Specialist





Steven Smitson, Executive Director





Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner
Call to Order
Vice Chairman Joseph Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:04 a.m.
Approval of the April 4, 2013 Minutes
The Minutes of the February 7, 2013, Commission meeting were approved.  

Remembering John Borz
The Commissioners recognized the tremendous contributions and commitment of Chairman John Borz, who recently passed away.  Mr. Borz served as a member of the Commission for 27 years and was the Chair for nine years.  The Commission has received a Certificate from Governor O’Malley and a Certificate of Appreciation and Commendation from DLLR Secretary Howie honoring Mr. Borz and his service to the people of Maryland.  The Commissioners agreed to present these formally to his family in the near future.



Review of PSI Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the month of April 2013.


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	179 88

	Contractor
	154
	104
	50
	68%

	Contractor Spanish
	24
	14
	10
	59%

	Subcontractor
	18
	7
	11
	39%

	Subcontractor Spanish
	1
	0
	1
	0

	Salesperson
	70
	54
	16
	77%

	TOTAL
	267
	179
	88
	67%


Guaranty Fund Activity Report
The activity for the MHIC Guaranty Fund for the month of March 2013 is as follows:
Balance as of July 1, 2012


$590,056.25

Receipts




$1,002,428.63
Interest




      

-0-

Disbursements


Claims




(1,021,609.50)


Refunds



       (0)

Balance as of March 30, 2013

$570,875.38





Proposed Regulations
The Commission recently has received inquiries from several attorneys who are involved in civil litigation and who have requested clarification regarding whether certain activities are “home improvement.”   Although information is available on the Commission’s webpage, the attorneys have asked whether regulations exist to provide more details.   The Commissioners reviewed a list of activities, which may be proposed as a regulation in order to provide additional guidance to homeowners, contractors, and attorneys, and to hopefully avoid the need for investigators to respond to subpoenas directing them to testifying in civil lawsuits.  Following a discussion, the Commissioners agreed to review the list again at the June business meeting.
Legislative Updates
SB 66, a proposal to increase the membership of the Commission from 7 to 9, reduce the number of required meetings from 12 per year to 6, and clarify the definition of a “quorum” passed and will go into effect July 1, 2013.   The Commission expects that this change will allow the Commissioners to hold more in-house hearings.

SB 78, a proposal to increase the limit from $5,000 to $10,000 for Guaranty Fund claims that the Commission can decide without requiring a hearing, received an unfavorable review in the House Economic Matters Committee. 
In addition, the Veterans Full Employment Act passed and will go into effect on July 1, 2013. This new law provides the Home Improvement Commission and other licensing agencies more flexibility in qualifying veterans and their spouses for a license. Under the new law, the Commission will count most types of military experience toward the two year trade experience requirement for a contractor’s license. 
Harry Loleas, Special Assistant to the Secretary
Acting Commissioner of the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing Michael Vorgetts announced that that former O & P Commissioner Harry Loleas will be returning to DLLR on a part-time basis as a Special Assistant to the Secretary. One of his priorities will be helping the Commission fill vacancies. 
Civil Citation Update
Executive Director Steven Smitson informed the Commission that the majority of citations are against unlicensed individuals acting as a contractor without a license or ads that do not contain a MHIC license number.  In response to several citations, individuals have applied for a contractor license.  To date, the Commission has issued 153 citations; 14 citations have been paid in full while the Commission has received 15 requests for a hearing.  If a citation is not paid after 60 days, and the respondent did not request a hearing, then the citation converts into a Final Order and is sent to the State’s Central Collection Unit.   Licensed contractors are unable to renew their MHIC license if a citation is unpaid and a hearing was not requested.
PSI Examination in Spanish

In April, 25 individuals took the contractor and subcontractor exam in Spanish. The Executive Director reported that the Spanish translation of the exam is high quality; however, he has received a few reports that certain words on the exam were translated differently than expected.  Anybody who fails the exam has an opportunity to request a review in order to challenge questions. The Commission encourages candidates who fail the exam to request an exam review in order to challenge any questions they believe were incorrectly graded.   The Commission is still waiting for the Contractor’s Guide to be published in Spanish.
MHIC 2013 Wall of Shame
The Commission has created a list of our top ten home improvement scammers, which is now posted on the Commission’s webpage.  The purpose of the list is to warn homeowners of different types of home improvement scams and to educate the public about the need to carefully scrutinize a contractor prior to paying money. The list also showcases tremendous efforts by MHIC investigators, who have worked closely with prosecutors to hold contractors responsible for criminal violations of the Home Improvement Law and related charges, such as theft and economic exploitation of a vulnerable adult.  
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 10:58 a.m.
______________________________

   ____________________________

Joseph Tunney, Acting Chair



   Steven Smitson, Executive Director
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